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Draft Daily Minutes
BELFAST  2019

MINUTES

OF  THE

PROCEEDINGS

OF  THE

General Assembly

OF  THE

Presbyterian Church in Ireland

Held at Belfast, June, 2019
FIRST  SESSION

Monday, 3rd June, 2019
7.00 pm
Within Church House 
The Right Rev Dr CJC McMullen, Moderator of the General Assembly, welcomed, on behalf of the Assembly, the Lord Lieutenant of Belfast, representatives of sister Churches, of educational and community organisations, and other special guests present.

The Moderator led in public worship, expressing thanks for the help he had received during his year in office. After delivering an address he constituted the Assembly with prayer.  

The Rev Trevor D Gribben, Clerk of Assembly, announced that the names of 573 ministers being ex officio members and 486 commissioned elders, had been entered on the Roll of the Assembly, together with 43 Assembly Elders, Conveners and nominees of the General Assembly Nominations Committee.  In addition 318 people in various categories, not members of the court, have been invited to sit and deliberate, including 21 who are visitors from other Churches.

The following Ministers and Ruling Elders were present at the Annual Meeting:-
[ASSEMBLY ROLL]

The Moderator asked the Assembly to proceed to the election and appointment of a successor to him in office for the ensuing year.

The Clerk submitted the nominations of Presbyteries for the Moderatorship as follows:-
The Rev William John Henry
11 nominations

The Rev David James Bruce
4 nominations
The Rev Mairisine Stanfield
3 nominations

The Rev Albin Charles Rankin
1 nomination

On the motion of the Rev DJ Bruce, seconded by the Rev M Stanfield, the Rev Dr WJ Henry was unanimously called to the Chair, welcomed by the retiring Moderator and commended to God in prayer.

The Right Rev Dr WJ Henry addressed the House.

The sederunt came to a close at 8.51pm, the Moderator pronouncing the Benediction.

__________________
SECOND  SESSION
Tuesday, 4th June, 2019
  10.30am

The Assembly convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

The Initial Report of the GENERAL ASSEMBLY BUSINESS COMMITTEE) (Reports pp4-10) along with resolutions 1-7 (Reports pp111-112) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr RA Patton, together with the following Supplementary Report:

(A) ORDERING OF BUSINESS

1. The General Assembly Business Committee has sought to order the business of the Assembly in a way that will facilitate debate and ensure that decisions are taken in an open and orderly manner. The Committee has also sought to ensure in particular that certain items of the General Council’s business are taken at a time when there is likely to be a good attendance. This has meant that there could be a potential pressure on time, especially on Wednesday afternoon.

2. Therefore, to ensure clarity in proceedings, and in particular to attempt to avoid business lapsing, the Committee would recommend the following be adopted by the Assembly:

a. That with regard to Business Item 11 - the Wednesday afternoon debate on the resolutions concerning the future of the Guysmere Centre (see resolutions on Reports pages 112-113), the following shall apply:

i. That the total time for the proposer and seconder of Section 2 of the General Council Report be reduced from 14 minutes to 10 minutes.

ii. That after the proposer and seconder have spoken, the period of questions (if any are necessary) should both be short and strictly confined to questions genuinely seeking additional information.

iii. That a representative of the Presbytery of Coleraine & Limavady be invited to make the first speech to resolution 11.

b. That with regard to Business Item 12 - the Wednesday afternoon debate on the Memorial of the South Belfast Presbytery (see Reports pages 217-218), the following shall apply:

i. All speeches (including proposer & seconder) be limited to 4 minutes.

ii. After the proposer and seconder have spoken the period of questions (if any are necessary) should both be short and strictly confined to questions genuinely seeking additional information.

iii. That after the short period of questions, the Moderator shall invite the following speeches: one opposing the resolution, one in favour of the resolution, a further one opposing the resolution and then the proposer (or seconder) to respond. 

Additional Resolution:

2(a) That the recommendations of the General Assembly Business Committee in regard to Business Items 11 & 12 be adopted.

(B) ADDITIONAL  REPORT FROM OTHER CHURCH ASSEMBLIES

Church of Ireland General Synod (2019)
The Very Rev Dr Noble McNeely reports:
1. The Church of Ireland General Synod was convened on 16th May 2019 in Londonderry, the host Diocese being Derry and Raphoe. The opening ceremony and the communion service was conducted in the Cathedral Church of Saint Columb within the walls of the ancient City of Londonderry. The service was conducted by The Most Rev Dr Richard Clarke, Archbishop of Armagh and the sermon was delivered by Rt Rev Dr Ferran Glenfield, Bishop of Kilmore, Elphin and Ardagh.
2. Mr Alan Rowan (elder with Ebrington Presbyterian Church, Londonderry) and I were given a warm welcome with other invited guests at the opening session of business in the Millennium Forum. Following some customary procedures the General Synod was addressed by its President, Archbishop Richard Clarke, who presented an insightful analysis of the threat to the church of the 21st century technological revolution.
3. This year the Church of Ireland marks the 150th anniversary of the disestablishment of the church. During 2019 and 2020 there will be a number of initiatives to commemorate the sesquicentennial beginning with a national service in St Patrick’s Cathedral, Dublin at which the Archbishop of Canterbury will preach.
4. There was a special civic reception in the Guild Hall, Londonderry on the first evening of the Synod when the members and guests were greeted by the Mayor of Derry City and Strabane District Council, Councillor John Boyle. The programme included a welcoming speech by the Mayor, some refreshments and a very professional dramatization of how the disestablishment of the Church of Ireland was initiated by an act of parliament in 1869 and the dialogue between Mrs Cecil Frances Alexander (who was opposed to disestablishment) and her husband Rt Rev William Alexander, Bishop of Derry. 
5. The business of the Synod included three major bills and reports by the 10 committees or councils and the consideration of 18 motions. A second reading of the bill to bring together the United Dioceses of Tuam, Killala and Achonry and the United Dioceses of Limerick and Killaloe under one bishop was debated with sensitivity and good humour for the historical traditions of the dioceses enabling the motion to proceed to its third reading and approval on the closing day of the Synod.
6. Two bills regarding (a) the provision of a service for those unable to be present at the public celebration of the Holy Communion and (b) a service of prayer and naming and the funeral service in cases of miscarriage, still birth and neonatal death created extensive debate and some very moving personal stories of grief. The latter bill which included pastoral and liturgical guidelines for clergy engaged the Synod in a lengthy session which included the consideration of 34 amendments.
7. The Bishop of Derry and Raphoe, Rt Rev Kenneth Good was attending his last synod before his imminent retirement. In conveying greetings to the Synod I referred to the various ways the Presbyterian Church and the Church of Ireland partner in significant areas of societal life. One area of partnership is in education and particularly in the Transferor Representatives’ Council. Bishop Good served as chairperson of the TRC for eight years and I was able to convey to him the admiration and respect his Presbyterian colleagues had for his wise and insightful leadership.
8. Bishop Kenneth Good gave his swansong speech on education during the concluding day of the Synod. He was forthright in his criticism of local governance and referred to education being in the red zone and stated that failure can’t be allowed to happen. He spoke of there being a deficit in regard to vision, finance and morale within the education system and especially declining morale among teachers and schools governors. He concluded that, despite the frustration of no leadership in Stormont there were some positives, including the devotion of Transferor Governors and the potential in shared education.
9. The Council for Mission report was brief but promoted the first of five marks of mission adopted by the church. The focus for 2019 is to proclaim the Good News of the Kingdom. A video was presented to the Synod with the purpose of using it widely to encourage enthusiasm and fresh thinking in proclaiming the gospel message.
10. I was surprised that the General Synod was conducted less formally than the General Assembly and each of the sessions was conducted by a different Bishop in the chair. There were many eloquent speeches and some well-placed humour. I also noted that the makeup of the delegates includes one third clergy and two thirds laity and no retired bishops or clergy are present to contribute to the discussions. 
11. It was a privilege to be part of the General Synod in Londonderry and be one of the guests who was most generously entertained and integrated into the whole proceedings. The opportunity to renew friendships with past acquaintances and share in the worship of the risen Lord with Church of Ireland colleagues was greatly appreciated.
12. The General Synod 2020 will be held from 7th-9th May in the Croke Park Meetings and Events Centre, Dublin.
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Moved by the very Rev Dr RA Patton, seconded by the Rev AJ Thompson and agreed: 

1. That the Draft Order of Business for the 2019 General Assembly be approved.

2. That the ‘Guide to Assembly Procedure’ (yellow pages) be approved with the appropriate General Assembly Standing Orders suspended, when necessary, to facilitate alternative presentations etc.
3. That the recommendations of the General Assembly Business Committee in regard to Business Items 11 & 12 be adopted.

4. That at the 2019 General Assembly, permission be granted, where appropriate, to consolidate resolutions relating to Overtures; and that if a written request from ten or more members of Assembly is lodged with the Clerk before the time scheduled for debate on the consolidated resolution(s) relating to Overtures, then the item(s) specified in the written request will be removed from the consolidated resolution(s) and considered as separate resolution(s). 

5. That a grant of £20,000 be made from the Incidental Fund to the Arrangements Panel of the General Assembly Business Committee.

6. That the Right Rev Dr William Henry accompanied by his wife, be appointed to attend the Assembly of the Presbyterian Church in Wales in July 2019.

7. That for the 2019 General Assembly, any individual who has had a matter decided by the Judicial Commission on behalf of the Assembly may not address the Assembly on that or any related matter; and that where an individual is asked to give an undertaking to abide by this decision of the Assembly, and refuses to do so, that individual will either not be issued with a Voting Card or have their Voting Card withdrawn; and that the Judicial Commission, through its Code Republishing Panel considers an appropriate clause to enact this, to be included the Republished Code.. 

8. That the Initial Report of the General Assembly Business Committee be received.

The Reports of Presbyteries (Reports pp117-124) was submitted by the Rev TD Gribben. 

Moved by the Rev TD Gribben, seconded by the Rev TJ Stothers, and agreed:

1. That the Reports of Presbyteries be received.

Miss Catherine Little, Projects Manager of the Bible Society in Northern Ireland, addressed the house and presented the Moderator with a Bible.
RECEPTION OF  CORRESPONDING  MEMBERS  &  DELEGATES 

Supplementary Report:

Add

Ms Leah McKibben – Methodist Church in Ireland

Rev George Adam - Greek Evangelical Church
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

The Moderator welcomed the Ven David Huss and Mr Michael Johnston, from the Church of Ireland; the Rev Dr Laurence Graham and Ms Leah McKibben, from the Methodist Church in Ireland; and the Rev Brian Anderson and Major Paul Kingscott from the Irish Council of Churches. The Rev Dr Laurence Graham replied and conveyed greetings.

The Moderator welcomed the Rev Brian Matthews (Moderator) and Mrs Beryl Matthews from the Presbyterian Church of Wales; Bishop Béla Kató (Presiding Bishop) and the Rev Tibor Kiss (International Relations Officer) from the Transylvanian Reformed Church; and the Rev George Adam (Moderator) and the Rev Dimitris Boukis (General Secretary) from the Greek Evangelical Church. The Rev Brian Matthews and Bishop Béla Kató replied and conveyed greetings (translated by the Rev Tibor Kiss).
The Moderator welcomed Rev Peter Kaniah (Secretary General) and Rev Elizabeth Githinji (Women’s Guild Organiser) from the Presbyterian Church of East Africa; the Rev Alex Maulana (General Secretary) and Mrs Alice Maulana from the Church of Central Africa, Presbyterian, Synod of Blantyre; and the Rev Deminaus Ice (Moderator), the Rev Sirayandris Botara (Dean of the Faculty of Theology of the University of Halmahera) and Mr Herson Keradjaan (Principal of the University of Halmahera) from the Evangelical Christian Church in Halmahera. The Rev Deminaus Ice replied and conveyed greetings (translated by the Rev Barry McCroskery).

Intermission

Members of Assembly were joined by others to participate in the Sacrament of the Lord’s Supper, conducted by the Moderator. During worship the Memorial Roll of Ministers deceased was submitted by the Very Rev Dr WD Patton, and the Assembly paid their customary tribute.

The sederunt came to a close at 1.03pm, the Moderator leading the house in saying ‘The Grace’.

THIRD  SESSION

Tuesday, 4th June, 2019
2.00pm

The Assembly again convened, the Moderator leading in prayer.

Section 1 of the Report of the GENERAL COUNCIL (Reports pp1-4, 10-34) along with resolutions 8-10 (Reports p112) was submitted by the Very Rev Dr JNI McNeely.

Moved by the Very Rev Dr JNI McNeely, seconded by the Very Rev Dr HA Dunlop, and agreed:

9. That the General Assembly instruct the General Council to appoint a task group to recommend how best to clarify the vows taken at admission to full membership and at baptism, with a report coming to the 2020 General Assembly.

10. That the General Assembly send down the Report of the Decision Making and Dissent Task Group to Presbyteries (along with focussed questions to be drawn up by the task group) for discussion, with comments being returned to the Task Group Convener by Monday 9 December 2019.

11. That Section 1 of the Report of the General Council (with the exception of the General Assembly Business Committee) be received.

Intermission

The Report of the COUNCIL FOR GLOBAL MISSION (Reports pp125-147) was submitted by the Rev Dr SE Hughes.
Moved by the Rev Dr SE Hughes, seconded by the Rev WS Marrs, and agreed:

1. That the General Assembly encourage the Council for Global Mission to continue to actively provide a lead in thinking regarding issues of global concern, not least both with regard to those issues affecting PCI’s global mission partners and those which impact communities in Ireland.

2. That the General Assembly recognise the potentially valuable insights of both PCI’s global mission partners and global mission workers in helping PCI develop its strategies for engaging with, and witnessing to, people of other faiths in the increasingly pluralist Irish society of today.

3. That the General Assembly give thanks for the promotion of Leadership Development in many places around the world and commend those Leaders in Training supported by PCI to the prayers of the Church, that they may grow as disciples of Christ, balance the demands of study, family life and ongoing ministry, and receive practical help where necessary, especially with language learning and processing of visas.

4. That the General Assembly give thanks for the remarkable and sustained generosity shown by congregations and members of the PCI in supporting both the annual World Development Appeal, and the more short-term but acute needs reflected in each Moderator’s Special Appeal, and commend the 2019 World Development Appeal to all congregations.

5. That the General Assembly give thanks to God for the dedicated endeavours of PCI’s Global Mission Workers and for the generous resourcing of their work by congregations through the United Appeal for Mission and ‘extra-mile’ giving, encouraging the Council for Global Mission to review its strategy for communicating the story of God’s global mission.

6. That the Report of the Council for Global Mission be received.

The sederunt came to a close at 4.54pm, the Moderator leading in prayer.


